
 
 

 

Darkblotched rockfish in the branches of 
gorgonian coral in the Olympic Coast 
National Marine Sanctuary.  Photo courtesy: 
OCNMS 

August 3, 2006 
 
Dr. William Hogarth, Director 
U.S. Department of Commerce 
National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration  
National Marine Fisheries Service  
1315 East West Highway 
SSMC3 
Silver Spring, MD 20910 
 
RE:  Request for Emergency Rulemaking to protect coldwater corals and sponges in Olympic Coast 
National Marine Sanctuary from bottom trawling. 
 
Dear Dr. Hogarth: 
 
The recently discovered coldwater corals and sponges in the Olympic Coast National Marine Sanctuary 
(OCNMS) off the coast of Washington warrant protection from bottom trawling.  In May and June 2006, 
NOAA scientists found coral colonies and numerous sponges within 14 of 15 areas surveyed inside and 
outside of an area recently closed to bottom trawling to protect essential fish habitat (EFH).  We request 
that the National Marine Fisheries Service take immediate action through emergency rulemaking to 
prohibit bottom trawling in the identified coral and sponge areas not currently protected by the “Olympic 
2” EFH conservation area.  
 
As you know, coldwater corals are long-lived and slow growing 
animals that provide structural habitat for marine fishes.  Within 
the OCNMS, NOAA researchers observed 17 coral species and 
numerous sponges, including a reef building sponge (Farrea 
occa), a reef building stony coral rarely found in the Pacific 
(Lophelia pertusa), gorgonian red tree corals and others.  The 
researchers’ observations included aggregations of rockfish 
nestled among coral and sponge structures, plus shark egg cases 
attached to coral colonies.  Unfortunately, researchers also 
observed significant habitat damage caused by bottom trawling, 
including trawl tracts and fields of coral rubble in what are 
thought to have been once thriving coral and sponge 
communities. 
 
Oceana has worked with NMFS, the Pacific Fishery 
Management Council, West Coast states and industry to use the 
best available science to limit the impacts of bottom trawling on 
essential fish habitat while maintaining sustainable fisheries.  
Now, new information of coral and sponge habitat outside the 
Olympic EFH conservation area highlights the need to protect 
these fragile and sensitive habitats from the threat of bottom 
trawling.  Continued research, monitoring and action to protect 
these areas would be consistent with the habitat protection approach we have advocated for throughout 
the public process, to allow for future area openings or closures based on new research and information.  
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Further, we recognize that the treaty rights of Pacific Northwest tribes require that any protective measure 
that may affect treaty areas is a matter for consultation between NOAA and the Tribes. 
  
It is imperative to protect these areas now, before bottom trawl gear impacts these areas with lasting, if 
not irreversible, habitat damage.  Delaying action would be irresponsible and would risk the loss of these 
sensitive and important living habitats.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Jim Ayers 
Vice President 

 
cc:  Dr. Donald McIsaac, Executive Director, Pacific Fishery Management Council 

Mr. D. Robert Lohn, Administrator, NW Region, National Marine Fisheries Service 
Mr. William Douros, West Coast Regional Superintendent, National Marine Sanctuary Program 
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